Pine weevil feeding in Scots pine and Norway spruce regenerations

Kristina Wallertz

Southern Swedish Forest Research Centre Alnarp

Doctoral Thesis Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Alnarp 2009 Acta Universitatis agriculturae Sueciae 2009:60

ISSN 1652-6880 ISBN 978-91-576-7407-4 © 2009 Kristina Wallertz, Alnarp Print: SLU Service/Repro, Uppsala 2009

Pine weevil feeding in Scots pine and Norway spruce regenerations

Abstract

Damage caused by the pine weevil, *Hylobius abietis* (L) feeding on conifer seedlings is a major problem in reforested areas in many parts of Europe. The adult weevil feeds on the stem-bark of young seedlings, frequently killing a large proportion of newly planted seedlings.

The aims of the studies underlying this thesis were to investigate whether additional food supplies could decrease the damage caused by pine weevil to seedlings, and to determine whether access to extra food might explain why seedlings beneath shelter trees receive less damage from pine weevils compared to seedlings planted in a clear-cutting. A survey was conducted to study what effect removing shelter trees has on the level of damage pine weevils cause to seedlings. Finally, the influence of factors including fertilization, establishment and soil scarification on the growth and tolerance of Norway spruce seedlings to pine weevil feeding was studied.

Pine weevil damage to seedlings was significantly reduced when extra food (fresh branches of Scots pine) was regularly provided nearby. Feeding by pine weevils in the crowns of large trees occurred during a limited period following their migratory flight but did not seem to be sufficient enough to explain the lower feeding pressure observed on seedlings in shelterwoods over the entire season. During the first year after cutting, roots in the humus layer seemed to be an important food source but were utilized to similar extent in both clear-cuts and shelterwoods. Thus, findings reported provided valuable knowledge about pine weevil feeding on seedlings and other food sources but could not fully explain why seedlings planted beneath shelter trees receive less pine weevil damage compared to seedlings planted on an open clear-cutting.

Before the removal of shelter trees, Norway spruce and Scots pine seedlings need to have reached diameters of 10-12 mm in order to avoid lethal levels of damage from pine weevil attack.

Loading Norway spruce seedlings with nutrients in the autumn before plantation did not lead to more feeding from pine weevils. Treatments that postpone the start of pine weevil feeding enhanced the ability of seedlings to sustain pine weevil damage later on, probably as a result of reduced stress allowing a more rapid establishment of seedlings.

Keywords: Conifer seedling, feeding, fertilization, damage, Hylobius abietis, large pine weevil, reforestation, shelter trees, shelterwood, tolerance.

Author's address: Kristina Wallertz, Asa Forest Research Station, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, SE 360 30 Lammhult, Sweden.

E-mail: Kristina. Wallertz@esf.slu.se

Contents

List of Publications		5
1	Introduction	7
1.1	Biology	7
1.2	Hylobius in Europe	8
1.3	Other related Hylobius species	9
1.4	Methods to reduce damage	10
1.5	Other methods	11
1.6	Soil scarification	12
1.7	Shelterwoods	13
1.8	Seedling quality	14
1.9	Aims of this thesis	15
2	Materials and methods	17
2.1	General aspects	17
3	Results and discussion	21
3.1	Feeding on different kinds of food source (I, II, IV)	21
3.2	Tree species (I, III)	23
3.3	Seedling properties (III, V)	24
3.4	Finding and consuming the food (I,II,IV,V)	26
4	Conclusions	29
4.1	Conclusions of this study	29
4.2	Practical use and future research	30
References		33
Acknowledgements		45

List of Publications

This thesis is based on the work contained in the following papers, referred to by Roman numerals in the text:

- I Örlander, G., Nordlander, G., Wallertz, K. & Nordenhem, H: 2000. Feeding in the crowns of Scots pine trees by the pine weevil, *Hylobius abietis*. *Scandinavian Journal of Forest research* 15, 194–201.
- II Örlander, G., Nordlander, G., Wallertz, K. 2001. Extra food supply decreases damage by the pine weevil *Hylobius abietis*. *Scandinavian Journal of Forest research* 16, 450-454.
- III Wallertz, K. Örlander, G. & Luoranen. 2005. Damage by pine weevil *Hylobius abietis* to conifer seedlings after shelterwood removal. *Scandinavian Journal of Forest research* 20, 412–420.
- IV Wallertz, K., Nordlander, G. & Örlander, G. 2006. Feeding on roots in the humus layer by adult pine weevil *Hylobius abietis*. *Agricultural and Forest Entomology*. 8: 273–279.
- Wallertz, K. & Petersson, M. Pine weevil feeding on Norway spruce seedlings: effect of nutrient-loading; scarification and physical protection. *Manuscript*.

Papers I-IV are reproduced with the permission of the publishers.

The contribution of Kristina Wallertz to the papers included in this thesis was as follows:

- I Örlander and Nordlander were mainly responsible for writing Paper I and for the inspiration behind it, while Wallertz was responsible for the field work, some writing, and part of the data processing
- II Örlander and Nordlander were responsible for the experimental design, and most of the writing, while Wallertz was responsible for the field work, some writing and data processing
- III Wallertz and Örlander designed the study and were responsible for the literature search and writing of the paper, Luoranen and Wallertz were both responsible for the data processing and data were collected by Wallertz.
- IV Örlander and Nordlander were responsible for the design of the experiment and Wallertz undertook the field work and data processing. Wallertz and Nordlander were responsible for writing the paper and for literature research, assisted by Örlander.
- V Wallertz and Petersson were responsible for designing the experiment. Wallertz conducted all the field work, data processing and writing of the paper, assisted by Petersson.

.

1 Introduction

In 1758 Linnaeus described the large pine weevil in his "Systema Naturae", but the insect was not then considered to be a pest as forests were not really managed at that time (Långström & Day 2004). During the 19th century when forests began to be intensively managed, the pine weevil, Hylobius abietis, became the major pest of regenerating forests in several European countries (Ratzeburg 1839). Current silvicultural methods, where coniferous forests are predominantly managed by clearfelling, create an environment highly favourable for pine weevil reproduction (Långström & Day 2004). Pine weevils are attracted to clear-cuttings where roots of the stumps are used as a breeding substrate (Eidmann 1974, Nordlander et al. 1997). The major forestry problem is that the adult weevils feed on the stem-bark of young conifer seedlings, causing severe damage and often high mortality rates (Christianssen 1971, Eidmann 1974, Örlander & Nilsson 1999, Wainhouse et al. 2004, Petersson et al. 2004). H. abietis is common in most parts of Europe and Asia where conifer trees occur, and some other Hylobius species of economic importance occur in both Asia and North America.

1.1 Biology

Pine weevils migrate by flight in the spring or early summer and invade fresh clearcuts, to which they are attracted by odours emanating from newly dead conifer roots: a material in which they can breed (Escherich 1923, Solbreck & Gyldberg 1979, Schlyter 2004). Although adult weevils can fly long distances (Solbreck 1980), the average distance between fresh clearcuts in southern Sweden is short, implying that most sites are within easy reach of swarming pine weevils. Pine weevils build up their flight muscles before leaving their site of emergence (Nordenhem 1989). Some time after

migration to their breeding sites, their flight muscles regress and the weevils remain on the ground for the rest of the season.

In August, when days get shorter, the weevils become less active and they hibernate in the soil, emerging in the following spring (Örlander et al. 1997). The generation time (the time it takes to progress from one stage in their development to the same stage in the subsequent generation) is normally two years in southern Sweden (Bejer-Petersen et al. 1962, Nordenhem 1989, Day et al. 2004). However, adult weevils of the new generation often emerge in late summer about 14 months after oviposition (Leather et al. 1999). These weevils often cause severe damage to seedlings in the autumn before they hibernate in the soil (von Sydow 1997, Örlander & Nilsson 1999). Development time depends on the climate and therefore varies between regions and years (Långström 1982). In the UK, when circumstances are favourable, the new generation can emerge in May the year after the egg has been laid, although cold temperatures often delay the completion of development until between July and September (Day et al. 2004).

Pine weevils feed on the woody stems of several tree species, but prefer conifers (Manlove et al. 1997, Leather et al. 1999, Löf et al. 2004, Månsson & Schlyter, 2004, Löf et al. 2005). The weevils eat the bark of young seedlings, branches on trees, roots in the humus layer and the bark of shrubs. Several factors affect feeding by pine weevils, including temperature, soil type, surrounding vegetation, and the species on which they feed (Christianssen & Bakke 1971, Pohris 1983, Leather et al. 1994, Örlander & Nordlander 2003, Wainhouse et al. 2004, Petersson et al. 2005, 2006). The optimal temperature for pine weevil activity is about 20°C; their activity is reduced at higher and lower temperatures (Christiansen & Bakke, 1968. Wainhouse et al. (2004) showed weevil size to be an important factor affecting feeding rate, suggesting that variation in size within natural populations may contribute to local variations in feeding on seedlings in the field. Moreover, reproductive females eat about 50% more than males or non-reproductive females (Bylund et al. 2004).

1.2 Hylobius in Europe

In addition to the large pine weevil *H. abietis*, three other *Hylobius* species occur in Europe. The lesser pine weevil, *Hylobius pinastri*, is considered to be of less importance, and the few published observations suggest that while its life history is similar to that of *Hylobius abietis* (Eidmann 1974, Långström

1982, Nordlander 1990, Långström & Day 2004), its habitat preferences are slightly different. H. pinastri has been shown to be more abundant on moist sites dominated by Norway spruce (Långström 1982, Nordlander 1990 and is moderately abundant in Sweden. In a study in southern Sweden the highest catches accounted for 2.4% of the total Hylobius population (Örlander et al. 1997). However, H. pinastri occurs in many other countries including Poland, Finland, Estonia and Latvia (Karczewski 1961, Långström 1982, Pitkänen et al. 2008, Ozols et al. 1989). Even less common is H. piceus, which is mostly found in moist forests breeding in the root collar of living trees and seldom observed to feed on seedlings, although it is sometimes caught in traps (personal observation). A fourth species, H. transversovittatus, differs from the others as far as its host, Lythrium salicaria, is a perennial plant not related to conifer trees. Interestingly, this plant is an invasive weed of Eurasian origin that has replaced native wetland vegetation in the United States where H. transversovittatus is used as a biological control agent (McAvoy et al. 2002).

1.3 Other related Hylobius species

In North America there are several species in the genus *Hylobius* (Cerezke 1994, Day et al. 2004). *H. radicis* and *H. warreni* breeds in the root collar region of healthy hosts (Cerezke 1994, Day et al. 2004) while *H. pales* and *H. congener* are known to breed in roots of dying or recently dead trees, as does *H.abietis* (Welty & Houseweart 1985, Day et al. 2004). Moreover, *H. pales* and *H. congener* are similar to *H.abietis* in that they also feed on conifer seedlings and are therefore described here further.

The pales weevil, *H. pales* is a serious pest in new pine plantations and Christmas-tree plantations throughout eastern North America (Peirson 1921, Lynch 1984). The adult weevils are attracted by the odour of freshly cut pine stumps, logs, and slash, and the weevils feed on the tender bark of mature trees, saplings and seedlings. Pest management tactics vary in different areas but the most common are stump treatments, insecticide treatments and delayed planting (Salom 1998).

H. congener is reported to range from North Carolina to the Canadian Maritimes and west to Alaska (Martin 1964, Welty & Houseweart 1985). Several surveys conducted in Nova Scotia have revealed high mortality among seedlings attacked by the weevil (Lyver 2001). Its biology is not well documented but it seems to be similar to *H. abietis*. The larvae feed on the roots and phloem tissue of the residual stumps and logs, and adults feed on

young seedlings. However, in several red pine cuttings where logs and slash remained, stumps were hardly used for oviposition, and when weevils were placed in cages and given a choice of logs and stumps, they ignored the stumps and laid their eggs in the logs (Martin 1964). Generation time is reported to be two years (Welty & Houseweart 1985, Pendrel 1990, Lyver 2001). This species caused less debarking in the interior of plantations, on burned or scarified sites, and where litter had been scraped back from the seedling bases (Welty & Houseweart 1985). Lyver (2001) found that when shelter trees were left, the damage caused by *H. congener* to seedlings decreased in correlation with the percentage of over-storey left standing.

Hylobius xiaoi (Zang) is native to south-eastern China where it has become a major pest, mainly attacking two exotic pines: slash pine, *Pinus elliotti*, and loblolly pine, *P. taeda*; and the native masson pine *P. massoniana* (YongSong et al. 2004). The larvae feed on the inner bark of the lower stem and root collar causing severe damage and mortality. Methods to control the insect are spraying with insecticides or removing branches, litter, vegetation and soil from around the tree base (Wen et al. 2006).

1.4 Methods to reduce damage

Several measures can be used to protect seedlings from pine weevil damage, but the most common approach in Europe since the 1950s has been to use insecticides (Leather et al. 1999, Långström & Day 2004). However, because of the environmental and health risks associated with insecticides, their use has been questioned in many countries (Mian & Mulla 1992, Swedish Chemicals Inspectorate 2005). Moreover, the process of forest certification might further reduce the utilization of insecticides (Hansen 1998). Feeding barriers that physically prevent the pine weevil from reaching the seedlings have been developed and tested in Sweden for a long time (Lindström et al. 1986, Eidmann et al. 1996, Petersson et al. 2004, Nordlander et al. 2009). There are two main types: shields – with or without a collar (made of paper, plastic or other materials); or various types of coating applied to the lower part of the stem (Petersson et al. 2004).

Silvicultural measures that can reduce pine weevil damage include scarification and planting under shelterwoods (Söderström et al. 1978, von Sydow 1997, Örlander & Nilsson 1999). Scarification is widely used in Scandinavia and is beneficial both for promoting the establishment of newly planted seedlings (Örlander et al. 1990, Nordborg & Nilsson 2003) and for reducing pine weevil damage to conifer seedlings (Söderström 1978,

Björklund et al. 2003, Petersson & Örlander 2003, Petersson et al. 2005). It has been proved that planting under shelter trees reduces damage to conifer seedlings compared to planting in clear-cuttings (von Sydow & Örlander 1994, Nordlander et al. 2003a, 2003b). An additive effect can be achieved if different methods are used (Petersson & Örlander 2003), and combinations of silvicultural measures and seedling protection are commonly applied in practical forestry in Sweden today.

1.5 Other methods

Antifeedant compounds might be a potential alternative to insecticides. Bark extracts from *P. contorta* deter feeding more than extracts from *P. sylvestris* (Bratt et al. 2001). Månsson & Schlyter (2004) found that linden (*T. cordata*) was rejected as a food source by the pine weevil. The bark contains nonanoic acid, a chemical constituent which has a strong antifeedant activity against the pine weevil (Månsson et al. 2005). During oviposition, female weevils defecate on their eggs which causes other females to avoid ovipositing in the same place. Weevil excrement has thus been found to act as a deterrent (Borg-Karlson et al. 2006). The active substance has been identified but finding a suitable carrier has proved to be more difficult than expected. Carvone (Schlyter et al. 2004, Kleipzig & Schlyter 1999) and neem (*Azadirachta indica*) oil (Bryan 2003, Thacker et al. 2003) are other substances that have been shown to have a deterrent effect on pine weevil feeding,

Another approach to reduce pine weevil damage to seedlings is to suppress the pine weevil population. In the UK and Ireland there is great interest in the use of entomopathogenic nematodes and the method has been shown to increase mortality to larvae and pupae of *H. abietis* (Dillon et al. 2007). In Sweden, there are at least two indigenous parasitoid species which attack *H. abietis: Perilitus areolaris* (Gerdin & Hedqvist) (Gerdin & Hedqvist 1985) and *Bracon hylobii* (Ratzeburg) (Henry & Day 2000); the former attacks the adult weevil while the latter attacks the larvae. *P. areolais* may cause high mortality rates, sometimes up to 40% (Bylund et al. unpublished) and the mortality caused by *B. hylobii* has been estimated to be almost 50% (Henry 1995), indicating that these two parasitoids might be potential biocontrol agents if the approach of suppressing the populations is considered to be a realistic alternative to other methods.

Removal of stumps is a method that has been reintroduced in Sweden and in Finland during the last few years. Theoretically this method might reduce the breeding potential of the pine weevil and thus in the long run suppress the population. Research in the matter has recently started. However, earlier results indicated that there might be enough amount of roots left in the ground to support a substantial weevil population (Långström and Day 2004).

In regions like southern Sweden, most conifer forests are managed by clear-cutting followed by replanting with conifer seedlings. The short distances between the clear-cuts, and their even geographic distribution, make it possible for weevils to invade most fresh clear-cuts in an area. Therefore, to prevent pine weevil damage to seedlings, methods other than suppressing the weevil population have generally been more favoured in Sweden.

1.6 Soil scarification

Directly after planting, the development of seedlings depends to a great extent on their ability to take up water (Örlander 1986, Grossnickle 1988, Örlander et al. 1998). However, field vegetation competes with the seedlings for water, and other resources such as light and nutrients (Imo & Timmer 1999, Nordborg & Nilsson 2003). Soil scarification is a method whereby the organic layer is removed and the mineral soil surface becomes exposed, although the technique might also result in a mixing of humus and mineral soil. The aims are to improve seedling establishment and growth and reduce the risk of frost injuries, and damage from voles and insects (Orlander et al. 1990). Soil scarification is well known to reduce pine weevil damage to conifer seedlings (Söderström et al. 1978, Lindström et al. 1986, Örlander & Nilsson 1999, Örlander & Nordlander 2003). The reduction is usually most evident in the first year after planting (Örlander & Nilsson 1999) and the best effects are achieved if the seedling is surrounded by pure mineral soil (Björklund et al. 2003, Petersson et al. 2005). According to Långström and Day (2004) scarification as a counter-measure against pine weevil is mainly used in the Scandinavian countries.

Pine weevils move faster and straighter on mineral soil compared to humus and consequently spend less time there (Kindvall et al. 2000). However, Björklund et al. (2003) found that the same number of weevils were caught in traps placed on mineral soil and humus, suggesting that, for some reason, pine weevils do not feed on seedlings planted in mineral soil, even if they pass very closely to them. Some suggested explanations of this behaviour include a lack of hiding places, risk of overheating due to solar

radiation, and greater risks of predation while exposed on a mineral soil substrate (Björklund et al. 2003, Örlander & Nordlander 2003).

The dominant soil preparation methods in Sweden are disc trenching and patch scarification/mounding (Strömberg et al. 2001). Soil inversion, where inverted humus is covered with the underlying mineral soil, is a method still under development. Experiments have shown that soil inversion creates a favourable environment for seedling growth and has at least the same effect on pine weevil damage as patch scarification or disc trenching (Örlander et al. 1998). Soil inversion was used as the scarification method in paper V.

1.7 Shelterwoods

When harvesting an old forest, the area can either be completely cleared of trees, or some trees can be left as seed trees or shelter trees. The purpose of a seed tree stand is to produce and distribute seeds, while a shelterwood also provides a sheltering purpose (Hagner 1962, Karlsson 2000). Shelter-woods are used in Scandinavia but also in other parts of Europe and North America (Smith 1986, Matthew 1991, Lyver 2001). Shelter trees not only reduce the risks of damage from frost, they also promote a greater diversity of field vegetation than is normally found in clearcuts (Langvall & Örlander 1991, Hannerz & Hånell 1997). Moreover, in Sweden shelterwood is sometimes used to promote mixed conifer forests, i.e. naturally regenerated pine seedlings derived from the shelter trees are allowed to grow together with planted seedlings of spruce (Nilsson et al. 2006). Several studies in Scandinavia have demonstrated that planting beneath shelter trees reduces damage caused by H. abietis to conifer seedlings (von Sydow & Orlander 1994, Nordlander et al. 2003a, Pitkänen et al. 2005) but the reason why is not yet fully understood.

Pine weevils are attracted to new clear-cuts by odours emanating from fresh stumps and fresh slash (Escherich 1923, Nordenhem & Eidmann 1991, Schlyter 2004). The hypothesis that fewer weevils should be attracted to areas with a shelterwood than to clear-cuts, because there are fewer stumps in the former, therefore seems plausible. However, trap catches of pine weevils have shown the sizes of pine weevil populations in shelterwoods and clearcuts to be similar, although the damage to seedlings was considerably more intense in the latter (von Sydow & Örlander 1994, Nordlander et al. 2003a). Similarly, Pitkänen et al. (2008) caught higher numbers of pine weevils among groups of retained trees than in open areas. Thus, reasons

other than differences in the size of populations have to be found to explain the reduction in pine weevil damage.

In Canada, damage from H. congener decreased as shade increased from over-story trees (Swift 2000, Lyver 2001). Moreover, shelterwood systems are frequently recommended for regeneration of white pine (Pinus strobi) in north-eastern North America, because of the protection shelter trees offer against the white pine weevil, *Pissodes strobus* (Major et al. 2009). In a study by Heiskanen (2004), the provision of shade after planting reduced solar radiation, enhanced shoot growth, and reduced pine weevil damage for at least a few years after planting. However, Nordlander et al. (2003b) argued that reasons other than light reduction are involved in the decrease of pine weevil damage on seedlings planted underneath shelter trees. The authors found that, even with the same conditions of light and temperature, seedlings planted near the edge of a clearcut were less damaged by pine weevil compared to seedlings far from the edge. They suggested that the greater availability of alternative food sources for the weevil close to the forest edge may be the cause of lower levels of damage there, rather than microclimatic differences between the edge and centre of a clearcut. The effects of alternative food sources on pine weevil damage to seedlings are examined in Paper I, II and IV. The theory was that access to extra food sources should be greater in shelterwoods compared to open clear-cuttings and at least to some extent explain the differences in pine weevil damage to seedlings.

After removal of shelter trees the odour from new stumps attracts weevils such that they are likely to invade the area (Sundkvist 1994, Örlander & Karlsson 2000). The severity of pine weevil damage to seedlings beneath shelter trees might be influenced by seedling size, tree species and seedling vitality; factors that were examined in Paper III.

1.8 Seedling quality

The risk of severe damage to seedlings depends not only on feeding activity and the environment, but also on seedling size (Örlander & Nilsson 1999, Thorsén et al. 2001). Thorsén et al. indicated that to ensure more than 80% survival of Norway spruce seedlings, the root collar diameter should be at least 8 mm for seedlings planted in scarified plots. Wainhouse (2009) calculated minimum diameters for Sitka spruce and Corsican pine to be 10.3 mm and 7 mm, respectively, in order for them to be relatively resistant to pine weevil feeding.

One possible way to increase growth in order to quickly achieve a seedling size that is more resistant to weevil attack, is to fertilize seedlings before or after planting. Seedling performance in response to field fertilization is variable (Grossnickle 2000), and field fertilization generally increases the amount of ground vegetation (Nordborg & Nilsson 2003). Moreover, Nilsson & Örlander (2003) found that field fertilization enhances growth when combined with a herbicide treatment, but not without, suggesting that the ground vegetation is more efficient in the uptake of nutrients than Norway spruce seedlings.

Loading the seedlings with fertilizer during the autumn before planting has proved to increase shoot growth after plantation (Grossnickle 2000, Rikala et al. 2004). However, fertilizing seedlings has also increased pine weevil damage to them (Selander & Immonen 1992, Zas et al. 2006). The effect of nutrient loading, in combination with other measures to enhance growth and tolerance to pine weevil damage, are investigated in Paper V.

The amount of resources available to seedlings could modify their defense mechanisms which might, in turn, lead to changes in their resistance to insect feeding (van Akker 2004, Herms & Mattsson 1992). Carbon nutrient balance and growth differentiation balance are two hypotheses among several others, that attempt to describe a plant's strategic dilemma of whether to grow or defend itself (Herms & Mattson 1992). In conifers, resin within ducts in the bark constitutes an important quantitative defence (Wainhouse 2009). Reduced feeding by weevils is probably caused by the higher concentrations of resin acids found in the wounded area (Gref & Ericsson 1985). Fertilization significantly increased growth and reduced the resin canal density in the phloem of Pinus pinaster (Moreira et al. 2008). The authors suggested that general tracheid enlargement which pushes the resin canals farther apart explains, at least to some extent, the decline in resin canal density and also the lower defensive function in fertilized compared to unfertilized seedlings. By contrast, Wainhouse et al. (2009) showed there to be a positive correlation between growth and resin-based quantitative defence in young Corsican pine and Sitka spruce. Thus the effect of fertilization on seedlings' defences against and tolerance to pine weevil damage, appear to be inconclusive at present.

1.9 Aims of this thesis

The work described in this thesis was designed to investigate how additional food sources affect pine weevil feeding on conifer seedlings, and to

determine whether access to these food sources may explain the reduction of pine weevil damage to seedlings in shelterwood systems. Another important issue with implications for forest regeneration management was to study the effect that removing shelter trees has on the level of damage pine weevils cause to seedlings. How factors like nutrient-loading, plant establishment, and soil scarification affect growth and tolerance to pine weevil feeding were also essential parts of the studies.

The main objectives were *i*) to obtain a better understanding of factors that determine the intensity of feeding by pine weevils in shelter-woods and on clear-cuttings, and *ii*) to investigate how seedling establishment affects conifer seedlings' tolerance to pine weevil feeding.

2 Materials and methods

2.1 General aspects

The experiments were performed in the south-west border of the boreonemoral zone, which coincides with the natural limit for Norway spruce (Lundmark 1986). In this zone, Norway spruce (*Picea abies* L. Karst.), Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris* L.) and silverbirch (*Betula pendula*) are the most abundant forest tree species. All experimental sites were situated within a radius of 50 km from the Asa Forest Research Station, in the county of Kronoberg, where around 75% of the total land area is classified as forest land (Figure 1). The proportion by volume of the most common species in this area is: Norway spruce 56%, Scots pine 25%, and birch 11% (Swedish Forest Agency).

Figure 1. Map of Sweden with the county of Kronoberg highlighted in dark grey.



Most of the inventories of feeding on seedlings or other food sources were performed on fresh clear-cuts i.e. those in the first season after cutting. This means that adult pine weevils that had recently migrated into the clearcuts were the main cause of feeding damage. In the studies reported in papers III and V, seedlings were measured in both the first and second years after felling, which means that both colonizing weevils and weevils from the new generation emerging in the autumn of the second year, may have caused damage to the seedlings at the time of the inventory.

All examined food sources in the experiments, including the seedlings, were untreated, i.e. no insecticides or other chemicals had been used on them. Due to the experimental design of study V, some of the seedlings were protected against pine weevil by a plastic shield covered with Fluon® for different lengths of time. Containerized seedlings of Norway spruce were used in all experiments where planting of new seedlings was conducted. In the survey where damage was investigated after the removal of shelter trees, the seedlings originated from planted or naturally regenerated seedlings of Norway spruce and Scots pine.

In studies I, II and IV, experiments were designed to investigate how food sources other than seedlings (branches of Scots pine and roots in the humus layer) might affect pine weevil feeding. The overall question was whether the availability of an extra food supply might be the reason for a reduced level of pine weevil damage to seedlings beneath shelter trees.

Mean values (±SE) of numbers of pine weevils caught, levels of pine weevil feeding on branches in the crowns, branches on the ground (Papers I, II), on roots (Paper IV), and on seedlings (Papers II, IV, V) were calculated. When analysis of variance was performed the SAS GLM (SAS Institute, Inc., Cary, NC, USA) procedure was used. Frequency data were used for calculating the level of pine weevil damage and, because the requirements for normally distributed data were not fulfilled, the data were Arc-sin square root transformed before being tested (Zar 1984). The SAS Univariate procedure was used to test for normal distribution.

In study III, damage to seedlings was investigated after shelterwood removal. Before the shelter trees were cut, 10 circular plots were laid out at six different sites (Table 1). The shelter trees and seedlings were measured. Mean debarked seedling stem areas (±SE) were calculated for pine and spruce seedling diameter and recorded in 2 mm classes. These data were then pooled into four diameter-classes to calculate differences in the extent of feeding between pine and spruce. The differences in the risk of seedlings

being damaged by pine weevil were tested using non linear regression. Since the assumptions for using t-tests were not met when estimating differences in the amount of feeding area between tree species and between basal area Wilcoxon rank-sum tests were used.

The experimental design of the study described in Paper V was randomized blocks with four blocks on each of three sites. The general linear model (GLM) procedure of the SAS software for randomised block designs was used to perform the statistical tests. Different hypotheses regarding the effect of nutrient-loading and establishment (protection against pine weevil for shorter or longer periods) were analysed for seedlings planted in humus or mineral soil. In the analyses only comparisons that were relevant for testing each hypothesis were performed.

Pine weevil feeding on seedlings was recorded in the same way in all experiments. Damage severity was recorded using a six-level scale ranging from undamaged to dead (Papers II,III,IV and V). The debarked area on the main stem of the seedlings was estimated to within 0.1 cm². The same technique was used to estimate debarking of roots (Paper IV) and branches (Papers I,II).

3 Results and discussion

3.1 Feeding on different kinds of food source (I, II, IV)

Pine weevils have been observed feeding on several types of food source, both coniferous and broad-leaved tree species, as well as sprigs and shrubs of different species (Munroe 1927, Leather 1994, Manlove 1997, Örlander et al. 1999, Månsson & Schlyter 2004, Bylund et al. 2004, Wainhouse 2004). The availability of alternative food sources may be greater in shelterwoods than clear-cuts, and could be an important factor accounting for the lower amounts of pine weevil damage to seedlings observed in shelterwoods (Nordlander et al. 2003a, 2003b).

The first question that has to be answered is whether additional food supply relieves feeding pressure on seedlings. On plots where branches were supplied as additional food sources, the weevils fed extensively on them (Paper II) which resulted in decreased feeding on the planted seedlings. The mean debarked area on seedlings was significantly lower in plots with the extra food supply than in the control plots, standing at 54 mm² and 140 mm², respectively. The results indicate an affirmative answer to the initial question.

Furthermore, the accumulated feeding area was three times higher on branches sampled at the end of the experiment than on branches sampled after one week, indicating that the branches served as a food source for more than one week. Therefore, planting in fresh slash consisting of branches and tops of trees, after final cutting, could be a practical and effective measure to reduce damage to seedlings (Selander 1993). Örlander & Nilsson (1999) suggested that slash might serve as food for the weevils, but only for a short period before it dries out, which is in accordance with another study

conducted by Axelsson (1987). Wainhouse et al. (2004) demonstrated a rapid decline in the carbohydrate content of logs after felling, suggesting that the nutritional quality of such material is likely to change over time and that it therefore represents a relatively poor food source for adult weevils. Thus, extra food can relieve seedlings from pine weevil damage, but it has to be fresh, which means that suitable vegetation must either grow or be regularly supplied close to the seedlings. In practice the latter option seems hard to achieve.

Bilberry is a natural potential food source and is commonly abundant in the ground vegetation beneath shelter trees. However, bilberry growing close to the seedlings in a shelterwood did not significantly affect pine weevil feeding on planted seedlings (Paper II). The mean debarked area of roots in the humus layer by pine weevils was estimated to 2.9 m², per hectare: 2.6 m² of conifer roots and 0.3 m² of bilberry roots (Paper IV). Bilberry is probably one of many additional food sources utilized by the pine weevil, but the study indicate that roots from conifer trees are preferred.

Bark on branches of large trees is another potential food source that is utilized by pine weevils. As early as 1923, Escherich mentioned that pine weevils may feed in the crowns of mature trees. Most of the feeding in the crowns occurred in the spring or early summer on trees at the edge of fresh clear-cuts (Paper I). The number of weevils collected from trees provided with a Fluon®-coated plastic band was similar to those that had no such obstacle, which proves that many weevils reach the crowns by flying. The weevils consumed, on average, 200 cm² bark per tree and calculations show that this amount of feeding on Scots pine surrounding a normal sized clearcut represents a food intake large enough to meet the needs of maturation-feeding pine weevils. This does not exclude the fact that other food sources are also used during this period. The average area of bark consumed on shelter trees from four fresh shelterwoods was 50 cm² which is much lower than for trees at the edges of clear-cuts. This accords with the results of pine weevil catches, where the number of weevils collected at the edge of the clearcut was significantly higher than the number collected 5-10 m away from the edge. Branches in the crowns of Scots pine trees represent a large food source that is predominantly utilized only during a short period in the spring and early summer. Thus, feeding in the crown can only relieve seedlings from feeding pressure during that part of the season.

Roots in the humus layer are yet another food source utilized by *H. abietis*. On average, 3 741 m² per hectare of root bark was available in the humus layer and there was no difference in mean root areas of the clear-cut

and the shelterwood the first year after cutting (Paper IV). The mean area debarked by pine weevils was 2.9 m², indicating that roots are a major food resource for them. The frequency of seedlings that were killed or severely damaged by pine weevil was higher in the clearcuts than in the shelterwoods in 1998; no difference was found in 2002. However, although the pattern of feeding was not consistent when comparing shelterwoods and clear-cuts, a weak negative correlation was found between the debarked areas on roots and seedlings, indicating that feeding on roots decreases damage to seedlings, at least to some extent.

Bylund et al. (2004) calculated that a normal plantation of 2 500 seedlings per hectare would provide pine weevils with approximately 2.5 m² of seedling bark per hectare. Pine weevils eat around 0.2 cm² of bark tissue per day under semi-natural conditions; however, they may eat less in situations where conditions are less ideal (Bylund et al. 2004). The population density after immigration in the spring has been estimated to be approximately 14 000 weevils per hectare (Nordlander et al. 2003a). Based on these calculations 20-30 m² of bark per hectare would be consumed by pine weevils during a season of two to three months; i.e. three to five times more than the amounts consumed in the studies underlying this thesis. Several factors may affect the debarked areas at specific times and places, including population density, nutritional quality of the food, weather conditions, tree species and vitality of the seedlings. In laboratory conditions the weevils fed on all non-host species except Populus, indicating that the pine weevil is able to feed on species other than Scots pine or Norway spruce when these are absent (Månsson & Schlyter, 2004).

The reported findings provided knowledge about pine weevil feeding on seedlings and on other food sources. However, to make a complete feeding budget for the pine weevil we need to recognize and quantify the other sources that are fed upon.

3.2 Tree species (I, III)

The relative area of bark consumed from branches in the crowns of mature Scots pine was three times that of Norway spruce (Paper I). In the study presented in Paper III, the debarked area was significantly higher in all diameter classes for Scots pine seedlings than for Norway spruce seedlings. This agrees well with some earlier studies (Långström 1982, Leather et al.

1994, Manlove 1997) but conflicts with others (von Sydow & Örlander, 1994). Large Scots pine seedlings (10-14 mm in root collar diameter) were more attractive to weevils than Norway spruce seedlings of the same size. Scots pine twigs with a diameter between 10-12 mm had the highest proportion of their area consumed by weevils, while twigs thinner than 3 mm and thicker than 20 mm were seldom utilized. These results indicate that, even within the same species, bark varies in its suitability as a food, depending on twig diameter, bark structure, age, or other reasons.

Evidence of variation between species in their ability to tolerate pine weevil attack was demonstrated in laboratory experiments comparing seedlings of Scots pine and Norway spruce (Långström & Hellqvist 1989). They showed that mechanically wounding the two species to the same extent resulted in a higher mortality rate among spruce than pine. Wainhouse et al. (2009) showed that the number of resin ducts in Norway spruce was similar to Scots pine, but that the rate of resin production was generally lower, resulting in a greater susceptibility of Norway spruce seedlings to feeding by pine weevil. After shelter-wood removal (Paper III) the mean debarked area among Scots pine seedlings was twice that of Norway spruce; thus it is not possible to determine conclusively any difference in tolerance between the two tree species by this study.

3.3 Seedling properties (III, V)

The study presented in Paper III showed that after shelter tree removal, the risk of severe damage to seedlings increases, which is in accordance with several other studies (Karlsson 2000, Karlsson & Örlander 2004). The risk of damage was strongly correlated to seedling size before cutting, with small seedlings being more vulnerable compared to larger seedlings. Seedling size is well documented to be an important factor in seedling tolerance to pine weevil feeding (Thorsén et al. 2001, Långström & Day 2004). The results from the study in Paper III show that before removal of shelter trees, Norway spruce and Scots pine seedlings need to have reached a stem base diameter of at least 10–12 mm in order to avoid severe damage by pine weevil.

The vitality of the seedlings, assessed as leading shoot growth during the year before cutting, also influenced the risk of severe damage by pine weevil; better vitality resulted in less damage. This finding is in accord with Örlander & Karlsson (2000) who showed that height, and top-shoot length, in the year before release cutting, correlated with survival and growth in

height of advance grown seedlings. Vitality and seedling height were suggested to be fairly good predictors of post-release growth and survival (Glöde 2002).

In the study presented in Paper V, the lowest dry weight of new roots was from nutritionally unloaded seedlings planted in unscarified humus. Loaded seedlings in humus had about the same dry weight of roots as both unloaded and loaded seedlings in mineral soil. This indicates that loading might have had some effect on seedling performance even though it did not show in any of the analyses performed on growth. The similarity between the average dry mass of new roots of loaded and unloaded seedlings planted in scarified plots, is probably because seedling establishment and especially root growth, are known to be enhanced by soil scarification (Örlander et .al. 1990, Nordborg, 2003). Nutrient loading in the nursery is one way to build up plant nutrient reserves when shoot growth in the nursery has ceased. These reserves are then available to seedlings after planting and might thus improve field performance, growth and vitality (Grossnickle 2000).

In several studies, fertilized seedlings have been attacked by pine weevil more frequently than unfertilized seedlings (Selander & Immonen 1992, Selander & Immonen 1991, Zas et al. 2006, Zas et al. 2008). Loading increases the nutrient content of the seedlings, which might make seedlings more attractive to weevils immediately after planting. However, nutrient loaded spruce seedlings in Paper V were not fed upon any more than were unloaded seedlings. Laboratory studies also confirmed this finding, which contradicts those of several other studies mentioned above. The reason for this discrepancy is, however, not fully understood. In the present study, pine weevil feeding on unprotected seedlings planted in humus was very intense, causing 90 % mortality after one season. This indicates that the pine weevil pressure was very high and therefore differences between treatments might have been hard to detect. Other factors that may have influenced the results of the different studies are the composition and amount of fertilizer applied and how and when the application occurred.

Seedlings that were physically protected from pine weevils during a short period after planting, were fed upon to the same extent (in terms of debarked area) as those without protection, but the mortality rate of the former was significantly lower after one season (Paper V). For those seedlings that were protected for the whole first season, the debarked area was even higher compared to those seedlings protected for only a short period, yet still the mortality rate among them was lower. The results

indicate that protection of the seedlings during the time of establishment enhances tolerance to pine weevil damage to seedlings.

It is possible that factors collectively termed "planting stress" could influence seedling susceptibility to attacks of pine weevil (Wainhouse 2004). Growth of new roots is known to be critical for newly planted seedlings, in order that they might reach water and nutrients in the soil quickly (Nordborg & Nilsson 2003). Seedlings stressed of draught are known to suffer greater damage from pine weevils than well-watered ones (Selander & Immonen 1991). Selander et al.(1990) suggested that well established seedlings are more tolerant to feeding by pine weevil than newly planted. Treatments that postpone the start of pine weevil feeding may increase root growth and reduce stress factors and thus enhance their ability to sustain damage.

Månsson & Schlyter (2004) found that in 35 out of 38 species selected from 25 plant families, the outer bark was contacted and removed by pine weevil but not always consumed, probably because of repellent qualities in the plant. Alpha-pinene has been reported as an attractant in several studies (Selander et al. 1974, Nordlander 1990). Other terpenoids emitted from conifer seedlings have been found to inhibit attraction, for example limonene (Nordlander 1990, 1991), verbenone (Lindgren et al. 1996) and carvone (Klepzig & Schlyter 1999). In the present study the analyses of monoterpenes in nutrient loaded and unloaded seedlings indicated that they might exist in higher concentrations in unloaded seedlings. However no differences were found in feeding pattern between the differently fertilized seedlings, indicating that other factors may influence feeding more than the monoterpene content.

3.4 Finding and consuming the food (I,II,IV,V)

Other interesting questions concern how weevils find their food, and what other factors may influence their feeding behaviour. In Paper I the weevils were actually observed flying to or from the crowns of mature Scots pine trees. Some weevils were also seen taking off from the ground and flying up to large trees. Visual orientation appeared to be important in finding suitable trees to feed on, the highest number of weevils was also found in the most exposed trees at the forest edge.

In Paper V, the effect of scarification on reducing the level of damage to seedlings was distinct and confirms the findings of several previous studies (Söderström et al. 1978, Örlander & Nilsson 1999, Petersson & Örlander 2003). The presence of hiding places may affect the amount of time weevils spend in an area and hence the time spent on the direct consumption of bark. Björklund et al. (2003) found that traps set in patches of mineral soil caught no fewer weevils than traps placed in humus, although the likelihood that an approaching weevil would feed on the seedlings was reduced. Pine weevils prefer to feed below ground if the food source is on bare soil with no shelter above ground (Nordlander et al. 2005). Mineral soil offers fewer hiding places than humus and this is probably one reason for the decreased tendency of weevils to spend long periods of time on scarified plots.

Roots in the humus layer, and to some extent branches on the ground, provide the pine weevil sheltered conditions for feeding (Papers II, IV). Bylund et al. (2004) found that feeding on the buried sides of the stems accounted for 70% of the total feeding in relatively warm conditions indoors, compared to just 30% outdoors. This indicates that temperature does influence the feeding behaviour of pine weevils. Such temperature effects may also explain why we found considerably less feeding on roots in 1998 compared to the summer 2002, when the weather was extremely warm and dry during the summer (Paper IV).

4 Conclusions

4.1 Conclusions of this study

It is possible to reduce damage to seedlings if fresh, attractive food is regularly supplied in the vicinity of the planted seedlings.

Most of the feeding by pine weevils in the crowns of large trees occurs during a short period after the migration flight in the spring or early summer.

Conifer roots in the humus layer constitute a large food source for the pine weevil. Roots from other species, like bilberry, are also utilized by the pine weevil although the results indicate that conifer roots are preferred.

After final cutting of shelter trees, the area is most likely invaded by immigrating pine weevils in the spring. Important factors that influence the severity of pine weevil damage to seedlings beneath shelter trees include seedling size and vitality.

Loading seedlings with nutrients in the autumn before plantation did not lead to more feeding by the pine weevil. Seedling establishment seemed to be an important factor for tolerance to pine weevil damage.

The findings reported provided valuable new knowledge about pine weevil feeding on seedlings and on other food sources that might be useful for future research.

4.2 Practical use and future research

The use of insecticides to protect seedlings is increasingly questioned because of the associated environmental and health risks. Alternative methods that reduce pine weevil damage are therefore of great importance. Planting beneath shelter trees is one way of reducing pine weevil damage, although the method needs to be combined with other measures in order to achieve an adequate level of protection (Petersson & Örlander 2003). In stands of Scots pine or a mixture of Scots pine and Norway spruce, leaving shelter trees in combination with scarification, or providing seedlings with some kind of feeding barrier seem to be a good option. Shelter trees also reduce the risk of frost damage to seedlings and at the same time promote greater diversity of ground vegetation (Langvall & Örlander 1991, Karlsson & Örlander 2004). Leaving shelter trees also enhances the aesthetic value of forestry, giving plantations an appearance more resembling to that of the original forest.

An additional alternative supply of fresh food for weevils, regularly provided close to the seedlings, was proven to relieve feeding pressure on seedlings. It has been suggested that the lower level of damage that occurs beneath shelter trees is due to the greater availability of alternative food found there. However, although the study of pine weevil feeding on roots in the humus layer and on branches of large Scots pine trees has contributed to new and valuable knowledge, the results could not explain the observed reduction in the level of damage caused by pine weevils to seedlings beneath shelter trees. Trying to complete a feeding budget for the pine weevil could stimulate the generation of new hypotheses and suggest alternative and novel methods that could be implemented to protect conifer seedlings from the damage caused by pine weevil feeding.

Several studies have shown that loading seedlings with nutrients before planting positively affects root growth and hence nutrient and water uptake. These factors affect the vitality and establishment of seedlings and their ability to tolerate pine weevil attack. Nutrient loading did not affect pine weevil feeding on seedlings, but it did have a weak positive impact on root growth. It could, therefore, if combined with other measures, be a useful tool to improve seedling establishment. Treatments that postpone the start of pine weevil feeding enhanced the ability of seedlings to sustain damage later on, probably due to increased root growth and reduced stress factors during their establishment. It would be desirable to find methods to facilitate and

hasten seedling establishment in order to create a seedling that can better sustain damage by pine weevil.

References

- Axelsson, M. 1987. Direct planting: a possibility? Svenska skogsvårdsförbundets tidskrift. 85:23-26. In Swedish with English summary.
- Anon. 2005. Statistical yearbook of Forestry. 2005. The National Board of Forestry, pp. 1-336. ISBN 91-88462-61-7. (In Swedish with English summary).
- Bejer-Petersen, B., Juutinen, P., Kangas, E., Bakke, A., Butovitsch, V., Eidmann, H.H., Hedqvist, K.J. & Lekander, B. 1962. Studies on Hylobius abietis L. 1. Development and life cycle in the Nordic countries. Acta Entomologica Fennica. 17, 1-106.
- Björklund, N., Nordlander, G. & Bylund H. 2003. Host-plant acceptance on mineral soil and humus by the pine weevil Hylobius abietis (L.). Agricultural and Forest Entomology 5, 61-65.
- Borg-Karlson, AK., Nordlander, G., Mudalige, A., Nordenhem. & Unelius R. 2006. Antifeedants in the feces of the pine weevil Hylobius abietis: Identification and biological activity. Journal of Chemical Ecology 32, 943-957.
- Bratt, K. Sunnerheim, K. Nordenhem, H., Nordlander, G. & Långström, B. 2001. Pine weevil (Hylobius abietis) antifeedants from lodgepole pine (Pinus contorta). Journal of chemical ecology 27 (11) 2253–2262.
- Bryan, W. Efficacy of plant protection products containing the botanical antifeedant, azadirichtin, against the large pine weevil (Hylobius abietis). The BCPC International Congress: Crop Science and

- technology, SECC, Glasgow, Scotland, UK, 10-12 November 2003. 623-626.
- Bylund, H., Nordlander, G. & Nordenhem, H. 2004. Feeding and oviposition in the pine weevil Hylobius abietis (Coleoptera: Curculionidae) Bulletin of Entomological Research 94: 307-317.
- Cerezke, H.F. 1994. Warren root collar weevil, Hylobius warreni Wood (Coleptera: Curculionidae), in Canada: ecolgy, behaviour, damage relationships and management. Canadian Entomologist, 126, 1383-1442.
- Christiansen, E. & Bakke, A. 1968. Temperature preference in adults of Hylobius abietis L. (Coleoptera: Curculionidae) during feeding and oviposition. Zeitschrift für Angewandte Entomologie 62: 83-89
- Christiansen, E. 1971. On the ecology of the pine weevil (Hylobius abietis) and its significance on forestry. Tidskrift for skogsbruk 79 (2), 245–262. (In Norwegian with English summary).
- Christiansen, E. & Bakke, A. 1971. Feeding activity of the pine weevil, Hylobius abietis L. (Col. Curculiodae), during a hot period. Norsk Entomologisk Tidskrift 18, 109-111.
- Day, K. R., Nordlander, G., Kenis, M., & Halldorson, G. 2004. General biology and life cycles of bark weevils. Chapter 14, in: Lieutier, F., Day, K.R., Battisti, A. Gregoire, J.-C. & Evans, H.F. (eds.). Bark and wood boring insects in living trees in Europe: a synthesis, pp 415-444. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht. ISBN 1-4020-2240-9.
- Dillon, A.B., Downes, M.J. Ward, D. & Griffin, C.T. 2007. Optimizing application of entomopathogenic nematodes to manage large pine weevil, Hylobius abietis L. (Colepotera: Curculionidae) populations developing in pine stumps, Pinus sylvestris. Biological control 40, 253-263.
- Eidmann, H.H. 1974. Hylobius Schönh. In W. Schwenke (ed.). Die Forstschädlinge Mitteleuropas. 2. Käfer, pp. 275–294. Paul Parey, Hamburg-Berlin, Germany. ISBN 3-490-11216-4. (In German).
- Eidmann, H.H. Nordenhem, H. & Weslien, J. 1996. Physical protection of conifer seedlings against pine weevil feeding. Scandinavian Journal of Forest research, 11, 68–75.

- Escherich, K. 1923. Die Forstinsekten Mitteleuropas, Vol.2, pp. 342-380. Parey, Berlin, Germany. (In German).
- Gerdin, S. & Hedqvist, K-J. 1985. Perilitus areolaris sp.n. (Hymenoptera: Braconidae), an imago-parasitoid of the large pine weevil, Hylobius abietis (Linnaeus), and its reproductive behaviour. Entomologica Scandinavia 15, 363–369.
- Glöde, D. 2002. Survival and growth of Picea abies regeneration after shelter wood removal with single- and doble-grip harvester systems. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research, 17,417-426.
- Gref, R. Ericsson. A. 1985. Wound-induced changes of resin acid concentration in living bark of Scots pine seedlings. Canadian Journal of Forest research 15, 92–96.
- Grossnickle, S.C. 2000 Ecophsiology of northern spruce species: The performance of planted seedlings. NRC Research press, Ottawa, Ontario, Canada. 409 pp.
- Hagner, S. 1962. Naturlig föryngring under skärm. En analys av föryngringsmetoden, dess möjligheter och begränsningar i mellannorrländskt skogsbruk. Meddelande från Statens skogsforskningsinstitut 52 (4): 1-263. (In Swedish with English summary.)
- Hannerz, M. & Hånell, B. 1997. Effects on the flora in Norway spruce forests following clearcutting and shelterwood cutting. Forest Ecology and Management 90, 29-49.
- Hansen, E. 1998. Certified forest products marketplace. Forest production annual market review. 1997-1998: 17-28.
- Heiskanen, J. 2004. Effects of pre- and post-planting shading on growth of container Norway spruce seedlings. New forest 27: 101-114, 2004.
- Henry, C.J. 1995. The effect of a braconid ectoparasitoid, Bracon hylobii Ratz, on larval populations of the large pine weevil Hylobius abietis L. Dphil Thesis, University of Ulster, Coleraine.
- Henry, C.J. & Day, K.R. 2000. Egg allocation by Bracon hylobii Ratz. The principal parastoid of the large pine weevil (Hylobius abietis L.), and implications for host suppression. Agricultural and Forest Entomology 3, 11-18.

- Herms, D.A.. & Mattson, W.J. 1992. The dilemma of plants: to grow or defend. The quarterly review of biology. 67. 283-335.
- Imo, M. & Timmer, V.R. 1999. Vector competition analysis of black spruce seedling responses to nutrient loading and vegetation control. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 29. 474-486.
- Karczewski, J. 1961. The fauna found in ditches dug to trap Hylobius abietis and H. pinastri. Folia for. polon. 6. 49-83. Summary in Russian and German.
- Karlsson 2000. Effects of release cutting and soil scarification on natural regeneration in Pinus sylvestris shelterwoods. Dissertation Acta Universitatis Agriculturae Sueciae, Silvestra 137. Doctor's dissertation. ISSN 1401-6230.
- Karlsson, C. and Örlander, G. 2004. Naturlig föryngring av tall. Skogsstyrelsen. Rapport 4, pp. 90. (In Swedish).
- Kindvall, O., Nordlander, G. & Nordenhem, H.2000. Movement behaviour of pine weevil Hylobius abietis in relation to soil type: an arena experiment. Entomologia Experimentalis et Applicata 95, 53-61.
- Klepzig, K.D. & Schlyter, F. 1999. Laboratory evaluation of plant derived antifeedants against European Pine Weevil, Hylobius abietis. Journal of Economic Entomology, 92, 644-650.
- Långström, B. 1982. Abundance and seasonal activity of adult Hylobiusweevils in reforestation areas during the first years following final felling. Communicationes Instituti Forestalis fenniae 106, 1-23.
- Långström, B. & Day, K. R. 2004. Damage, control and management of weevil pests, especially Hylobius abietis. Chapter 19, in: Lieutier, F., Day, K.R., Battisti, A. Gregoire, J.-C. & Evans, H.F. (eds.). Bark and wood boring insects in living trees in Europe: a synthesis, pp 415-444. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, Germany. ISBN 1-4020-2240-9.
- Långström, B. & Hellqvist, C. 1989. Effects of defoliation, decapitation and partial girdling on root and shoot growth of pine and spruce seedlings. In: Alfaro, R.I. and Glover, S.G. (eds). Insects affecting reforestation: biology and damage. Forestry Canada, Pacific and Yukon region; Victoria; Canada.

- Langvall, O. and Örlander, G. 2001. Effects of shelterwoods on microclimate and frost damage to Norway spruce seedlings. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 31, 155–164.
- Leather, S.R., Sayeed, I. and Hogan, L. 1994. Adult feeding preferences of the large pine weevil, Hylobius abietis (Coleoptera: Curculionidae). European Journal of Entomology 91, 385-389.
- Leather, S.R., Day, K.R. & Salisbury, A.N. 1999. The biology and ecology of the large pine weevil, Hylobius abietis (Coleoptera: Curculionidae). European Journal of Entomology 91, 385–389.
- Lindgren, B.S., Nordlander, G. & Birgersson, G. 1996. Feeding detterence of verbenone to the pine weevil, Hylobius abietis (L) (Col, Curculioidae). Journal of applied entomology. Zeitschrift für angewandte entomolgie, 120 (7), 397-403.
- Lindström, A., Hellqvist, C., Gyldberg, B., Långström, B. & Mattsson, A. 1986. Field performance of a protective collar against damage by Hylobius abietis. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research. 1: 3-15.
- Löf, M., Isacsson, G., Rydberg, D. & Welander, N.T. 2004. Herbivory by the pine weevil (Hylobius abietis L.) and short-snouted weevils (Strophosoma melanogrammum Forst. and Otiorynchus scaber L.) during the conversion of a wind-thrown Norway spruce forest into a mixed-species plantation. Forest and Ecology Management 190: 281-290.
- Löf, M., Paulsson, R., Rydberg, D & Welander, N.T. 2005. The influence of different overstorey removal on planted spruce and several broadleaved tree species: Survival, growth and pine weevil damage during three years. Annals of Forest Science 62: 237-244.
- Lynch, A.M. 1984. The pales weevil, Hylobius pales (Herbst): A synthesis of the literature. Journal of Georgia Entomolical Society 19, 1-34.
- Lyver, J.P. 2001. Effects of shade on controlling the seedling debarking weevil, Thesis, University of new Brunswick, Faculty of forestry and Environmental Management. Pp 33.
- Major, J.E., Mosseler, A., Barsi, D.C., Clouthier, A. & Campbell, M. 2009. Impact of three silviculture treatments on weevil incidence, growth, phenology, and branch-level dynamics of Pinus strobus

- from large and small populations. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 39. 12-25.
- Martin, J.L. 1964. The insect ecology of red plantations in central Ontario. II. Life history and control of Curculionidae. Canadian Entomologist. 96: 1408-1417.
- Manlove, J.D., Styles, J. & Leather, S.R. 1997. Feeding of the adults of the large pine weevil, Hylobius abietis (Coleoptera: Curculionidae). European Journal of Entomology, 94, 153-156.
- Matthews, J. D. 1991. Silviculture Systems. Oxford University Press, Oxford, UK. ISBN 019854670X.
- Mc Avoy, T.J., Kok, L.T & Mays, W.T. 2002. Establishment of Hylobius transversovittatus Goeze (Cleoptera: Curculionidae), a biological control agent of purple loosestrife, in Virginia. Biolocal Control 24, 245–250.
- Mian, L.S. & Mulla. M.S. 1992. Effects of pyrethroid inseciticides on nontarget invertebrates in aquatic ecosystems. Journal of Agricultural Entomology, 9, 73-98.
- Månsson, P. & Schlyter, F. 2004. Hylobius pine weevil adult host selection and antifeedants: feeding behavior on host and non-host woody Scandinavian plants. Agricultural and Forest entomology 6, 165-171.
- Månsson, PE, Eriksson, C. & Sjödin, K. 2005. Antifeedants against Hylobius abietis pine weevils: an active compound in extract of Tilia cordata linden. Journal of Chemical Ecology, 31 (5) 989-1001.
- Moreira, X., Sampredo, L., Zas, R. & Solla, A. 2008. Alterations of the resin canal system of Pinus pinaster seedlings after fertilization of a healthy and of a Hylobius abietis attacked stand. Trees. 22:771-777.
- Munroe, J.W. 1927. The biology and control of Hylobius abietis L. Forestry 1, 1-39.
- Nilsson, U. & Örlander, G. 2003. Response of newly planted Norway spruce seedlings to fertilization, irrigation and herbicide treatments. Annals of forest science, 60,637-643.

- Nilsson, U., Örlander, G. & Karlsson, M. 2006. Establishing mixed forests in Sweden by combining planting and natural regeneration– Effects of shelterwoods and scarification. Forest ecology and management, 237, 301–311.
- Nordborg F. & Nilsson, U. 2003 Growth, damage and net nitrogen uptake in Picea abies (L.) Karst. seedlings, effects of site preparation and fertilisation. Annals of Forest Science, 60 (7), 657-666.
- Nordenhem, H. 1989. Age, sexual development, and seasonal occurrence of the pine weevil Hylobius abietis (L.). Journal of Applied Entomology 108, 260-270.
- Nordenhem, H. & Eidmann, H.H. 1991. Response of the pine weevil Hylobius abietis L. (Col., Curculionidae) to host volatiles in different phases of its adult life cycle. Journal of Applied Entomology 112, 353–358.
- Nordlander, G. 1990. Limonene inhibits attraction to •-pinene in the pine weevils Hylobius abietis and H. pinastri. Journal of Chemical Ecology 16, 1307-1320.
- Nordlander, G. 1991. Host finding in the pine weevil Hylobius abietis: effects of conifer volatiles and added limonene. Entomologia Experimentalis et Applicata 59,229-237.
- Nordlander G., Nordenhem, H. & Bylund, H., 1997. Oviposition patterns of the pine weevil Hylobius abietis. Entomologia Experimentalis et Applicata, 85, 1-9.
- Nordlander, G., Bylund, H., Örlander, G., & Wallertz, K. 2003a. Pine weevil population density and damage to coniferous seedlings in a regeneration area with and without shelterwood. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 18: 438-448.
- Nordlander, G., Örlander, G. & Langvall, O. 2003b. Feeding by the pine weevil Hylobius abietis in relation to sun exposure and distance to forest edges. Agricultural and Forest Entomology 5: 191-198.
- Nordlander, G., Bylund, H. & Björklund, N. 2005. Soil type and microtopography influencing feeding above and below ground by the pine weevil Hylobius abietis (L.). Agricultural and Forest Entomology 7, 107-113.
- Nordlander, G., Nordenhem, H. & Hellqvist, C. 2009. A flexible sand coating (Conniflex) for the protection of conifer seedlings against

- damage by the pine weevil Hylobius abietis. Agricultural and Forest Entomology, 11, 91-100.
- Örlander, G. 1986. Effect of planting and scarification on the water relations in planted seedlings of Scots pine. Studia Forestalia Suecica. 173.
- Örlander, G. & Karlsson, C. 2000. Influence of shelterwood density on survival and height increment of Picea abies advance growth. Scandinavian Jornal of Forest research, 14, 341–354.
- Örlander, G. & Nilsson, U. 1999. Effect of reforestation methods on pine weevil (Hylobius abietis) damage and seedling survival. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 14: 341–354.
- Örlander, G., Gemmel, P. & Hunt, J. 1990. Site preparation. A Swedish overview. FRDA Report 105, 1-57.
- Örlander, G., Nilsson, U., & Nordlander, G. 1997. Pine weevil abundance on clear-cuttings of different ages: A 6-year study using pitfall traps. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 12, 225–240.
- Örlander, G. & Nordlander G. 2003. Effects of field vegetation control on pine weevil (Hylobius abietis) damage to newly planted Norway spruce seedlings. Annals of Forest Science 60: 667-671.
- Örlander, G., Hallsby, G., Gemmel, P. & Wilhelmsson, C. 1998. Inverting improves establishment of Pinus contorta and Picea abies- 10 year results from a site preparation trial in Northern Sweden. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research, 13:1, 160-168.
- Ozols, G.E., Menniks, E.A. & Bichevskis, M. 1989. Dynamics of abundance of weevils of the genus Hylobius (Col. Cuculionidae) in clearings of drained forests. Zashcita sosny I eli v. Latviiskoi SSR. 53-63. Summary in Latvian and English.
- Peirson, H.B. 1921. The life history and control of the pales weevil (Hylobius pales). Harvard Forestry Bulletin 3. Harvard Forest, Petersham, Massachusetts, pp 1-38.
- Pendrel, B.A. 1990. The seedling debarking weevil: Dealing with a reforestation pest. Forest and Insect Disease Survey. FC-M Tech. Note No. 171.
- Peterson, M., & Örlander, G. 2003. Effectiveness of combinations of shelterwood, scarification, and feeding barriers to reduce pine weevil damage. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 33: 64–73.

- Petersson, M., Örlander, G. and Nilsson, U. 2004. Feeding barriers to reduce damage by pine weevil (Hylobius abietis). Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research. 19: 48-49.
- Petersson, M., Örlander, G. & Nordlander, G. 2005. Soil features affecting damage to conifer seedlings by the pine weevil Hylobius abietis. Forestry 78: 83-92.
- Petersson, M., Nordlander, G. & Örlander, G. 2006. Why vegetation oncreases pine weevil damage: bridge or shelter? Forest ecology and Management, 225, 368–377.
- Pitkänen, A. Törmänen, J., Kouki, E. & Viiri, H. 2005. Effects of green tree retention, prescribed burning and soil treatments on pine weevil (Hylobius abietis and Hylobius pinastri) damage to planted Scots pine seedlings.
- Pitkänen A., , Kouki J., Viiri H. & Martikainen P. 2008. Effects of controlled forest burning and intensity of timber harvesting on the occurrence of pine weevils, Hylobius spp., in regeneration areas. Forest Ecology and Management 255 (2008) 522–529.
- Pohris, V. 1983. Untersuchung zur frassaktivität des grossen braunen rüsselkäfers, Hylobius abietis L. (Coleoptera: Curculionidae) in abhängigkeit von licht, temperatur und luftfuktigkeit im phytotron-versuch. Wissenschaftliche Zeitschrift der technishen Universität Dresden 32(4): 211-215. (In German).
- Ratzeburg J.T.C 1839. Die Forst-Insekten, Erster Theil, Die käfer. Berlin, 247 pp. (In German)
- Rikala, R. heiskanen, J. & Lahti, M. 2004. Autumn fertilization in the nursery affects growth of Picea abies container seedlings after transplanting. Scandinavian Journal of forest research 19, 409.414.
- Salom, S.M. 1998. Status and management of pales weevil in the eastern United States. Virginia Polytech Institute and State University, Departement of Entomology, Blacksburg, Virginia, USA. Tree Planters Notes 48, 1-2, 4-11.
- Schlyter, F. 2004. Semiochemicals in the life of bark feeding weevils. Chapter 15, in: Lieutier, F., Day, K.R., Battisti, A. Gregoire, J.-C. & Evans, H.F. (eds.). Bark and wood boring insects in living trees in Europe: a synthesis, pp 351-364. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, Germany. ISBN 1-4020-2240-9.

- Schlyter, F., Smitt, O., Sjödin, K., Högberg, H.-E. & Löfqvist, J. 2004. Carvone and less volatile analogues as repellent and deterrent antifeedants against the pine weevil, Hylobius abietis. Journal of applied entomology 128:9-10, 610-619.
- Selander, J. & Immonen, A. 1991. Effect of fertilization on the susceptibility of Scots pine seedlings to the large pine weevil, Hylobius abietis (Colepotera, Curculionidae). Folia forestalia 771, 1-21. (In Finnish with English summary)
- Selander, J. & Immonen, A. 1992. Effect of fertilization and watering of Scots pine seedlings on the feeding preference of the pine weevil, (Hylobius abietis L.) Silva Fennica 26: 75–84.
- Selander, J., Immonen, A. & Raukko, P. 1990. resistance of naturally regenerated and nursery-raised Scots pine seedlings to the large pine weevil, Hylobius abietis (Coleptera, Curculionidae)
- Selander, J. 1993. Survival model for Pinus sylvestris seedlings at risk from Hylobius abietis. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 8, 66-72.
- Selander, J., Kalo, P. Kangas, E. & Perttunen, V. 1974. Olfactory behaviour of Hylobius abietis L. (Col., Curculionidae). Response to several terpenoid fractions isolated from Scots pine phloem. Annales Entomol. Fenn. 40, 108-115.
- Söderström, V., Bäcke, J., Byfalk, R., & Jansson, C. 1978. Comparison between planting in mineral soil heaps and some other soil treatments methods. Department of Silviculture, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Umeå, Sweden. Report 11, (In Swedish with English summary).
- Solbreck, C. 1980. Dispersal distance of migrating pine weevils, Hylobius abietis, Coleoptera: Curculionidae. Entomologia Experimentalis et Applicata 8, 123-131.
- Solbreck, C. & Gyldberg, B. 1979. Temporal flight pattern of the large pine weevil, Hylobius abietis L. (Coleoptera, Curculionodae), wit to the influence of weather. Zeitschrift füangewandte Entomolgie, 88, 532-536.
- Smith, D.M. 1986. The practice of silviculture. Wiley & Sons, New York. 527 pp.

- Strömberg, C. Claesson, S., Thuresson, T. & Örlander, G. 2001. Föryngring av skog- metoder, åtgärder och resultat. Rapport 8D. Skogsstyrelsens förlag. ISSN 1100-0295. (In Swedish)
- Sundkvist, H. 1994. Extent and causes of mortality in Pinus sylvestris advance growth in northern Sweden following overstory removal. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 9: 158–164.
- Thacker, J.R.M., Bryan, W.J., McGinley, C., Heritage, S. & Strang, R.H.C. 2003. Field and laboratory studies on the effects of neem (Azadirachta indica) oil on the feeding activity of the large pine weevil (Hylobius abietis L.) and imlications for pest control in commercial conifer plantations. Crop Prot. 22:753–760.
- Thorsén, Å., Mattsson, S. & Weslien, J. 2001. Influence of stem diameter on the survival and growth of containerized Norway spruce seedlings attacked by pine weevils (Hylobius abietis). Scandinavian Journal of Forest research 16, 54-66.
- Swift, E., Allen, R. & White, B. 2000. Effects of shade on the seedling debarking weevil on recent cutover in Novia Scotia. Canadian Forest Service. Atlantic Forestry centre Fact sheet. 1pp.
- Van Akker, L. Alfaro, R. & Brockley, R. 2004. Effects of fertilization on resin canal defences and incidence of Pissodes strobi attack in interior spruce. Canadian Journal of Forest research, 34, 855–962.
- von Sydow, F., & Örlander, G. 1994. The influence of shelterwood density on Hylobius abietis (L.) occurrence and feeding on planted conifers. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 9: 367–375.
- Von Sydow, F. 1997. Abundance of pine weevils (Hylobius abietis) and damage to conifer seedlings in relation to silvicultural practices. Scandinavian Journal of Forest research, 12, 157-167.
- Wainhouse, D., Boswell, R. & Ashburner, R. 2004. Maturation feeding and reproductive development in adult pine weevil, Hylobius abietis

- (Coleoptera: Curculionidae). Bulletin of Entomological Research 94: 81-87.
- Wainhouse, D. Staley, J.T., Jinks, R. & Morgan, G. 2009. Growth and defence in young pine and spruce and the expression of resistance to a stem-feeding weevil. Oceologia, 158. 641-650.
- Welty, C. & Houseweart, M.W. 1985. Site influence on Hylobius congener (Coleptera: Curculioidae), a seedling debarking weevil of conifer plantations in Maine. Environmental Entomology 14, 826–833.
- Wen, X., Shi, M., Zhu, L. & Fu, D. 2006, Effect of pruning and ground treatments on the populations of Hylobitelus xiaoi Zhang, a new debarking weevil in slash pine plantations. Agricultural and Forest Entomology 8, 263–265.
- YongSong, L., Lie Yan, H. & JiangHua, S. 2004. Oleoresin production in three pine species attacked by Hylobitelus xiaoi. Entomological Knowledge 41 (4), 364–367. Summary in English.
- Zar, J.H. 1984. Biostatistical analysis. Prentice. Hall, Engelwood cliffs, NJ.
- Zas, R., Sampedro, L., Prada, E., Lombardero, M.J. & Fernández-López. 2006. Fertilization increases Hylobius abietis L. damage in Pinus pinaster Ait. seedlings. Forest Ecology and Management. 222: 137-144.
- Zas, R., Sampredo, L., Moreira, X. & Martíns, P. 2008. Effect of fertilization and genetic variation on susceptibility of Pinus radiata seedlings to Hylobius abietis damage. Canadian Journal of Forest research 38: 63-72

Acknowledgements

Many people have contributed to this work, in many different ways: people with knowledge of the subject, people with knowledge of other subjects, people who have supported me, people who have made me realize that there are other important things in life and people who have made me feel strong enough to complete this project. Thank you all!

I would like to thank all of my supervisors; a highly competent group of people who have all helped to guide me, in different ways, during this long journey. Thanks Urban Nilsson for being such a great coach, you have a talent for making people feel they are capable of doing extraordinary things. You and I have completely different ideas about the subject "time", but that is alright!

Göran Örlander introduced me to the world of research and made me think that I could do it if I wanted to. I have had my doubts, but today I am very grateful, thank you!

Göran Nordlander thank you for sharing your knowledge, you have also been a tough teacher, patiently trying to make me understand how to write articles. I have still a long way to go before I know the trade so I am afraid you have not used your editing pen for the last time.

Magnus Petersson, thank you for being my guide through all these years. You helped me with scientific matters as well as listening to my anger and frustration regarding all sorts of matters. Thanks for all the discussions – and I hope we will have many more to come!

Asa Research station is a very special place, and very special people work there. I would like to thank all of you for helping out with technical assistance, fieldwork and for your help in all sorts of other ways. Thank you, Martin Ahlström, Elis Bengtsson, Stefan Eriksson, Carina Härlin, Jan-Olof

Johansson, Ann-Britt Karlsson, Ola Langvall, Per-Erik Larsson and Kjell Rosén. To all the nice people that occasionally have been working in Asa I say a collective thanks! I would also like to thank Fredrik Zetterqvist and Stefan Bergqvist, who used to work at Asa.

I would also like to thank the people in Uppsala working with pine weevils: Helena Bylund, Henrik Nordenhem, Claes Hellqvist and Bo Långström. Thanks also to Niklas Björklund who used to work in the same project. Thank you all for valuable discussions and support during the years. I have learnt a lot from you.

I thank all the people working at the Southern Swedish Forest Research Centre in Alnarp. You have always been very kind and friendly to me when I have visited the department for both short and long times. Sleeping in the pen-store is not too bad after all. Thanks to all of you!

I would like to thank Jan-Eric Englund for advice concerning statistical matters.

To my sister, her family and my brother, I would like to thank you for your support and understanding during this doctoral work, as well as other matters in life! I think forestry might be a hot subject for discussions in the future!

Without support from my husband Martin and our two daughters I would never have made it to the end of the project.

Johanna and Fanny, you are the best coaches in the world. Thank you so much for encouraging me when I needed it most. Thanks for making me laugh at myself.

Martin, what can I say! Thank you so much for taking care of everything while I have been somewhere else, at least in my mind. Hopefully I am back now! Thank you for always being there for me and for actually believing that one day I would make it!

This study was financed by the Swedish *Hylobius* Research Programme, which is funded by the Swedish forest owners and nurseries.